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Dear friend,

When Liberal Democrats launched our 2010 General Election
manifesto, few people expected that many of the policies it
contained would be implemented by the next Government. But
that’s what happened: three quarters of those policies formed the
backbone of the Coalition’s programme.

Front-page commitments like raising the Income Tax threshold
and investing in the poorest schoolchildren through the Pupil
Premium became flagship Coalition policies.

With Liberal Democrats in Government to deliver them, those
policies have started the work of building a stronger economy and
a fairer society, with opportunity spread across the whole United
Kingdom.

Despite tough economic circumstances, those policies are making a
difference to people’s lives and helping make Britain a freer, greener,
more liberal country.

But our mission has only just begun. You can’t build a stronger
economy and a fairer society, and spread opportunity to every
citizen, in five years.

For the first time, this is a Liberal Democrat manifesto that builds
on a record of policies delivered in national government.

We can say we will finish the job of balancing the books, but do
so fairly, because we have started that job in this Parliament.

We can say we will cut taxes for working people by raising the
tax-free allowance to £12,500 because we have raised the tax-free
allowance every year since 2010.

We can say we will protect funding for education from nursery to

19 because we have protected schools funding and invested in early
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years education in Government.

We can say we will increase health funding and invest in mental
health because we have protected the NHS budget in Government
and introduced the first ever waiting-time standards for mental
health.

And we can say we will protect our environment because we have
almost trebled the amount of electricity from renewable energy in
this Parliament.

In our fast-changing world, the fundamental question political
parties face is: do we want to continue to be an open society,
confident and optimistic about our place in the world, or do we want
to become a closed one, increasingly insular and backward-looking?
For Liberal Democrats there is only ever one answer: we want an
optimistic, open-hearted and outward-looking United Kingdom.

In Government for the next five years, Liberal Democrats will
continue to build a stronger economy and a fairer society with
opportunity for everyone. This manifesto sets out how.

Yours,
loir O
Nick Clegg
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Britain
In 2020:
the Liberal
Democrat
ViSIiOon

This manifesto is a five year plan to build a fair, free and open
society in our United Kingdom. Follow this plan and by 2020, our
economy will be strong, sustainable and fair, our public finances will
be healthy again and there will be jobs that last in every part of the
country. Follow this plan and there will be opportunity for everyone
to get on and live the life they want —at work, at home, online and in
our communities.

We have to finish the job of sorting out the UK’s public finances
- but we must do it fairly, making sure the wealthiest pay their fair
share. Only the Liberal Democrat plan will keep the UK on track,
balancing the books in 2017/18 so we can get back to investing in
the public services and infrastructure that help make our country
strong. In 2020, debt will be falling as a share of our economy for
the fourth year in a row, steadily rebuilding our national resilience
against future economic shocks.

Our economy will be thriving, delivering balanced growth with
jobs that last in every nation and region. Government will take a
long-term approach to supporting business and industry, helping
supply credit, skilled workers and infrastructure. Over a third of



UK electricity will come from renewables, not least from Scottish
generators, and we will be leading the world in the technologies of
the future, from electric cars to tidal power.

Britain will be the place to be if you want to thrive in advanced
manufacturing, science, creative, digital and green industries, and
our country will be open to ambitious entrepreneurs and thinkers
from overseas. We will finally be building enough homes, every year,
to meet our needs.

By 2020, our plan will bring together a lifetime of opportunities
for every generation, enhancing the quality of all our lives. Mothers
and fathers will be able to share the joys and struggles of early
parenthood with extended Shared Parental Leave. Free, high-
quality childcare will be available the moment parental leave is over.
Education will prosper under the Liberal Democrats.

Young people will leave school and college confident about
their future: we will have doubled the number of businesses hiring
apprentices.

Society will be more equal. A million more women will be enabled
to work, with fairer rules to help everyone juggle family life, caring
responsibilities and the world of work. Carers will be treated with
respect and given more help, including a bonus of £250 to spend
however they choose. The tax system will be fairer: people will
not pay Income Tax on the first £12,500 they earn, but strict rules
will be in place to make sure the richest pay their fair share and
corporations cannot dodge their tax responsibilities. Targeted green
taxes will discourage pollution and reward sustainability.

There will be more jobs in our economy, with steadily higher
wages and better employment rights. With Universal Credit and
reforms to disability benefits, it will always pay to work, and
everyone who needs a helping hand will get one. As you work, and
as you save, you will feel confident about life after retirement, too.
Millions more will have a workplace pension. Our ‘triple lock’ will
protect the State Pension, our new single tier pension will mean your
savings are your own to keep.

Our NHS will have the money it needs, and the Scottish
Parliament will have the resources to make sure mental health
will have equal status with physical health. Those facing anxiety
and depression will be seen swiftly, people struggling not to harm
themselves will find emergency help at A&E and teenagers suffering
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from eating disorders will get the help they need close to home.

Five green laws will be on the statute books, protecting nature and
wildlife in Britain and across the world, cleaning up our air and helping
fight climate change.

People will be more free. A second Freedoms Act will have
embedded citizens’ rights to freedom of speech and protest. The
Human Rights Act will remain, with children’s rights protected in law
too. The culture of everyday sexism will be declining, with young
people taught in school about respect in relationships and sexual
consent. Online, people will no longer be worried that the government
is monitoring their every keystroke: a Digital Bill of Rights will have
enshrined enduring principles of privacy and helped keep the internet
open.

Our politics will be open, and fairer too. 2020 will be the first
General Election in which 16 year olds can vote - the first generation
to cast their first ballot in a fair STV voting system and the first
generation to vote for the House of Lords. But every 16 year old will
know it’s not just UK elections that matter: Scotland will have home
rule powers as proposed by the cross-party Smith Commission,
and comprehensive devolution to Wales and Northern Ireland will be
completed too, keeping the course to a federal UK.

In 2020 Britain will be a force for good in the world, leading global
action against climate change, tax avoidance and international
crime, working to prevent conflict and offer humanitarian aid, and
promoting trade, development and prosperity. We will still be meeting
our commitments to spend 0.7% of our national income helping
the world’s poorest people. And we will be standing tall in our own
neighbourhood, a leader in the European Union again. We will have
secured real reform of the EU to deliver more jobs, more growth, and
more security. Our borders will be secure and our immigration system
fair. We will be working across borders to tackle crime and keep
Britain safe.

Our Liberal Democrat plan will build a stronger economy and
a fairer society, in a truly United Kingdom. Our plan will deliver
opportunity for everyone.
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Responsible
finances

Salancing the
oudget in a

A responsible approach to tackling the deficit
and our country’s debts is essential because it
underpins everything else we want to achieve.

In the last five years, we have worked hard to
bring balance back to Britain’s public finances.
The deficit is now half what it was when we took
office in 2010. Nevertheless, there is still work to
be done. Only Liberal Democrats will complete
the job on time in a way that is fair, enables
sustainable growth and protects public services.



Responsible finances underpin every good government. High debt
and deficits are a risk to economic stability and it is simply not right
to borrow too much money and expect our children to pay it back.
Debt interest payments last year were £46 billion: more than we
spent on schools.

A responsible approach to tackling the deficit and our country’s
debts is essential because it underpins everything else we want to
achieve. In the last five years, we have worked hard to bring balance
back to Britain’s public finances. The deficit is now half what it was
when we took office in 2010. Nevertheless, there is still work to be
done. Only Liberal Democrats will complete the job on time in a way
that is fair, enables sustainable growth and protects public services.

We will complete the job of balancing the budget — on time, in

full, and fairly. The Liberal Democrat objective is to eradicate the
structural current budget deficit by 2017/18 and have debt falling as
a percentage of national income, so it is back to sustainable levels
by the middle of the next decade.



In 2010, Liberal Democrats insisted the coalition adopt a fairer
approach to dealing with the deficit, using both spending cuts and
tax rises, than the Conservatives had planned. This mixed approach
was much more in line with proposals set out in the Liberal
Democrat manifesto. The Conservatives now want to scrap this
approach entirely and use only spending cuts to finish the job. We
reject this proposal, which would do significant damage to Britain’s
public services and require punitive cuts to benefits on which some
of the most vulnerable people depend.

We are determined to stick with the approach we set out in 2010
— a fair way of restoring the nation’s finances. So as we finish the
job of balancing the books, we will use taxes on the wealthiest, on
banks and big business and on polluters, and we will bear down
on tax avoidance, to limit the impact of deficit reduction on public
services. We do not think low and middle income earners should
bear the burden of tax rises: our plans do not require any increase o
in the headline rates of Income Tax, National Insurance, VAT or
Corporation Tax. In fact, our plans enable us to continue to cut
taxes for people on low and middle incomes by raising the tax-free
Personal Allowance.

Having a balanced approach on tax and spending enables us to:

+ Protect the least well off in society and users of public services
from the impact of measures taken to tackle the deficit.

+ Invest, over the Parliament, extra money for the NHS, essential to
protect our health service.

+ Extend the current UK budget protection for education to include
early years and 16-19 provision. This will result in a stable funding
platform for the Scottish Parliament to invest in children and
young people.

¢ Limit reductions in departmental spending to less than half the
rate agreed for 2015/16.

+ Limit welfare reductions so we do not destroy the essential safety
net that protects us all in times of crisis.

¢ Continue to spend 0.7% of Gross National Income on
international development aid, helping the poorest in the world.

We will carry out a full Spending Review after the General Election.
Building on the successes of this Parliament, we will focus on
delivering efficiency, funding proven spend-to-save initiatives and
investing in technology to get public services and frontline staff
online. The aim of everything that government does will be to help
people improve their quality of life and wellbeing, especially the most
vulnerable and least well off.



Liberal Democrats will:

BORROW CUT
LESS | LESS
THAN THAN

LABOUR



Once we have balanced the books, we will ensure that overall public
spending grows again in line with the economy. This will ensure we
can improve key public services and enable public sector workers to
receive fair and affordable increases in their pay. We understand that
public services depend upon high-quality and dedicated staff.

We will follow two new fiscal rules.

Our first fiscal rule is that, from 2017/18, debt must fall as a
proportion of our national income every year — except during a
recession — so it reaches sustainable levels around the middle of the
next decade.

Our second fiscal rule is that over the economic cycle we will
balance the overall budget, no longer borrowing to pay for everyday
expenditure. We will make one significant exception to enable us to
invest in the things that will help our economy grow. Provided the
debt rule is met, the government will be able to borrow for capital
spending that enhances economic growth or financial stability,
enabling us to increase this productive investment.

In our Spending Review we will set out long-term plans for capital
expenditure, and ensure that investment in infrastructure, including
in housing and energy efficiency, continues to rise both in absolute
terms and as a share of the economy.

¢ Aim to balance the structural current budget by 2017/18.

+ Set a course to reduce debt as a share of national income.

+ Make deficit reduction fair by ensuring the richest pay
their fair share and corporations cannot avoid their tax
responsibilities.

+ Set new fiscal rules to balance the budget while allowing
borrowing for productive investment.

¢ Increase public spending again in line with the economy
once the budget is balanced.







Prosperity
for all

Suilding a
sustainable
economy

Britain needs a strong economy not just to help
fund public services but because growth and
enterprise create jobs and opportunities for all.
Liberal Democrats want an economy that is
strong, green, open and fair. As Britain recovers,
we must make sure we don’t return to growth
based on personal debt and speculation, but
build prosperity and wellbeing that last, for
everyone.



Britain needs a strong economy not just to help fund public services
but because growth and enterprise create jobs and opportunities for
all. Liberal Democrats want an economy that is strong, green, open
and fair. As Britain recovers, we must make sure we don’t return to
growth based on personal debt and speculation, but build prosperity
and wellbeing that last, for everyone.

We will grow a high-skill, low-carbon economy by supporting
education, training, infrastructure, innovation and technology. With
a stable, competitive business environment and investment in green
industries and infrastructure, we will ensure growth is embedded in
every part of the UK.

We have made a big start in government: reforming the banking
system; creating the world’s first Green Investment Bank; enabling
unprecedented investment in low-carbon energy; introducing a
Regional Growth Fund and a bold new Industrial Strategy to support
growth and high-skilled jobs; delivering more than two million new
apprenticeships; ensuring transparency of company ownership and
promoting more diversity in business leadership.

Now is the time to push forward and reject any temptation to go
back to the old economy. Whether it’s fighting for proper investment
in renewable energy, or working to build a high-skill, flexible labour
market: Liberal Democrats will ensure Britain doesn’t return to the
mistakes of the past.



A Record of Delivery A Promise of More

Billions invested in growing modern
British businesses with our Industrial
Strategy, Business Bank and
Regional Growth Fund

Reformed the banking system to
separate retail and investment
banking and help rebuild our
economy

The world’s first Green Investment
Bank and low-carbon energy market,
helping almost treble renewable
electricity generation

Biggest rail investment since
Victorian times, driving record
numbers of train journeys

Double innovation spend in our
economy, making the UK a world
leader in advanced manufacturing,
clean technology and digital
industries

Grow a competitive banking
sector, support alternative finance
providers and improve access

to finance for business and
consumers

Expand the Green Investment
Bank and set a legally binding
decarbonisation target to green our
electricity

Enable more people to travel with
rail upgrades across the country
and HS2

To deliver a balanced economy with strengths in every part of the
UK, Britain needs a highly skilled workforce and flexible business
support and finance. We must continue to invest to grow sectors like
advanced manufacturing that can provide high-skilled, sustainable
jobs, open up the supply chain to more small and medium-sized
businesses and support firms bringing activity back to Britain.

We will:

+ Continue to develop our Industrial Strategy, working with sectors
which are critical to Britain’s ability to trade internationally — motor
vehicles, aerospace, low-carbon energy, chemicals, creative
industries, offshore and subsea technology and more.
+ Develop the skilled workforce needed to support this growth with
a major expansion of high-quality and advanced apprenticeships, @



offering vocational education on a par with academic
qualifications, backed up with new sector-led National Colleges.
We will develop a national skills strategy for key sectors, including
low-carbon technologies, to help match skills and people.

+ Aim to double innovation and research spending across the
economy, supported by greater public funding on a longer
timescale, more ‘Catapult’ innovation and technology centres and
support for green innovation from the Green Investment Bank. We
will continue to ringfence the science budget and ensure that, by
2020, both capital and revenue spending have increased at least
in line with inflation.

¢ Build on the success of the Regional Growth Fund, which has
already created more than 100,000 jobs and secured £1.8 billion
of private investment. We will continue the Fund throughout the
next Parliament.

+ Devolve more economic decision-making to local areas, building
on the success of City Deals and Growth Deals, prioritising the
transfer of transport, housing and infrastructure funding, skills
training and back-to-work support.

* Provide further support to medium-sized businesses through a
one-stop-shop for accessing government support, a dedicated
unit in HMRC and the development of management skills.

* Aim to stimulate local economies, working with Local Enterprise
Partnerships to improve their effectiveness and coordination. We
will:

% Use central government public procurement policy as
a tool of local growth and community development, for
example by purchasing from diverse sources and using
local labour, goods and services, and encourage local
government to do the same.

< Continue our work to open up public procurement to small
and medium-sized companies and to the voluntary sector.

« Develop platforms on which government can provide
feedback on its suppliers to help quality providers to grow.

The financial crisis of 2008 caused real damage to our economy
including one of the largest budget deficits in the world and banks
unable to support the real economy. Liberal Democrats have
ensured radical reform of the banking industry to make banks safe
and no longer requiring a taxpayer safety net.



Building on this progress, we will:

¢ Complete implementation of the new rules to separate retail
banking from investment banking, working with the financial
services industry to promote integrity, accountability and value
across the sector.

¢ Expand the British Business Bank to perform a more central
role in the economy, tackling the shortage of equity capital for
growing firms and providing long-term capital for medium-sized
businesses.

+ Develop the UK banking sector to promote competition and
innovation by:

« Facilitating new entrants, including through public
procurement policy.

< Encouraging the growth of crowdfunding and alternative
finance models, encouraging Local Authorities to use these
platforms to improve credit access in their areas.

« Promoting a new community banking sector to support
small and medium-sized enterprises and social enterprises.

« Taking forward the recently commissioned study by the
British Business Bank into the sustainability of Community
Development Finance Institutions.

+ Ensure access to finance for all, tackling discrimination in the
provision of financial services and supporting products that
increase financial inclusion.

+ Continue the Banking Levy and introduce a time-limited
supplementary Corporation Tax charge on the banking sector
to ensure it continues to make a fair contribution to fiscal
consolidation.

Britain needs a stable and competitive environment for growth; this
is essential to attract and sustain new businesses and new jobs.
Britain is not just a part of the European economy — we have to
compete with the developing economies of Asia and Latin America,
which are increasingly powering ahead.

We need to lock in macroeconomic stability, including low
inflation, and reduce the risks of a return to the economics of
boom and bust. And we need a tax system that is simple, fair and
competitive — which attracts and retains jobs in our country, while
ensuring business makes a fair contribution.
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We will:

¢ Continue to support an independent Bank of England, with a
mandate to keep inflation low and stable to support sustainable
growth. We will protect the new regulatory framework, which
ensures the Bank of England has the necessary tools to help
avoid a return to boom and bust.

¢ Continue to reform business tax to ensure it stays competitive,
making small and medium-sized enterprises the priority for any
business tax cuts. We will work to adjust the tax system away
from subsidy of high leverage debt and tackle the bias against
equity investment.

+ Reform and improve the Regulatory Policy Committee to reduce
regulatory uncertainty and remove unnecessary business
regulation. We understand that well-designed regulation, focused
on outcomes rather than processes, has a vital role in creating
markets and driving investment and will use it, in particular, to
promote low-carbon and resource-efficient innovation.

In England we will complete the ongoing review of Business Rates,
prioritising reforms that lessen the burden on smaller businesses,
ensure high streets remain competitive and promote more efficient
use of land. Liberal Democrats remain committed to introducing
Land Value Tax (LVT), which would replace Business Rates in

the longer term and could enable the reduction or abolition of
other taxes. We will extend the Business Rates review to ensure

it considers the implementation of LVT, as well as interim reforms
like Site Value Rating that could be completed within five years.
We will charge the Land Registry with completing registration of
all substantial land and property holdings in England and Wales by
2020.

New world markets are developing in low-carbon and resource-
efficient technologies. Britain’s real strengths in sectors like offshore
wind power and low-carbon vehicles, and in green finance, make us
well placed to compete.

We must make sure green industries can reach their full potential
and build on successes in increasing recycling to shift towards a
so-called ‘circular economy’ in which we use natural resources
efficiently and minimise waste. (See also Section 6.2)

We will:

+ Pass a Zero Carbon Britain Act to set a new legally binding target



to bring net greenhouse gas emissions to zero by 2050.

+ Realise the full potential of the Green Investment Bank by
increasing its capitalisation, expanding its remit, allowing it to
raise funds independently and enabling it to issue green bonds.

+ Place the Natural Capital Committee (NCC) on the same statutory
footing as the Committee on Climate Change through our
Nature Act. We will task the NCC with identifying the key natural
resources being used unsustainably and recommending legally
binding targets for reducing their net consumption; and introduce
incentives for businesses to improve resource efficiency.

+ Help incentivise sustainable behaviour by increasing the
proportion of tax revenue accounted for by green taxes.

+ Grow the market for green products and services with steadily
higher green criteria in public procurement policy, extending
procurement requirements more widely through the public sector
including to the NHS and Academy schools. In particular we will
deliver ambitious reductions in energy use.

+ Increase research and development and commercialisation
support in four key low-carbon technologies where Britain could
lead the world: tidal power, carbon capture and storage, energy
storage and ultra-low emission vehicles.

+ Ensure UK Trade and Investment and UK Export Finance can
prioritise support for key sectors identified in our Industrial
Strategy, including exports of green products and technologies,
and press for higher environmental standards for export credit
agencies throughout the OECD.

+ Encourage the creation of green financial products to bring
consumer capital into green industries.

We will improve the way government handles the cross-cutting
challenges of delivering green growth and fighting climate change,
establishing a senior Cabinet Committee to coordinate action and
bringing together officials in inter-departmental units on issues

like air quality and resource management. We will replicate the
success of the Office for Budget Responsibility with an Office for
Environmental Responsibility scrutinising the government’s efforts to
meet its environmental targets.

Liberal Democrats are leading the renewal of Britain’s ageing
infrastructure but we still have decades of under-investment to catch
up on. We need better transport infrastructure, a modern railway
system, and less congestion on our roads.
We have established our second fiscal rule precisely so we can
invest in productive infrastructure to help the economy grow. @



We will:

+ Set out 10-year rolling capital investment plans.

+ Develop a comprehensive plan to electrify the overwhelming
majority of the UK rail network, reopen smaller stations, restore
twin-track lines to major routes and proceed with HS2, as the first
stage of a high-speed rail network to Scotland.

* Invest in major transport improvements and infrastructure. We will:

< Deliver the Transport for the North strategy to promote
growth, innovation and prosperity across northern England.

<+ Develop more modern, resilient links to and within the
South West peninsula to help develop and diversify the
regional economy

% Complete East-West rail, connecting up Oxford
and Cambridge and catalysing major new housing
development.

% Ensure London’s transport infrastructure is improved
to withstand the pressure of population and economic
growth.

+ Work to encourage further private sector investment in rail freight
terminals and rail-connected distribution parks. We will set a
clear objective to shift more freight from road to rail and change
planning law to ensure new developments provide good freight
access to retail, manufacturing and warehouse facilities.



+ Ensure our airport infrastructure meets the needs of a modern
and open economy, without allowing emissions from aviation
to undermine our goal of a zero-carbon Britain by 2050. We will
carefully consider the conclusions of the Davies Review into
runway capacity and develop a strategic airports policy for the
whole of the UK in the light of those recommendations and advice
from the Committee on Climate Change. We remain opposed to
any expansion of Heathrow, Stansted or Gatwick and any new
airport in the Thames Estuary, because of local issues of air and
noise pollution. We will ensure no net increase in runways across
the UK.

+ Ensure new rail franchises include a stronger focus on customers,
including requirements to integrate more effectively with other
modes of transport and a programme of investment in new
stations, lines and station facilities. We will continue the Access
for All programme, improving disabled access to public transport.

Modern light rail systems, like Croydon Tramlink and Manchester
Metrolink, have brought significant benefits to passengers. We

will encourage Local Authorities to consider trams alongside other
options, and support a new generation of light rail and ultra-light rail
schemes in towns and cities where local people want them.

Our reforms of the electricity market have already created the
world’s first low-carbon electricity market and will stimulate up to
250,000 green jobs across the UK by 2020. Since 2010, energy
demand has fallen by 2.5% a year and renewable electricity
generation has almost trebled.

But we need to go further and faster to meet our goal of reducing
energy demand by 50% by 2030. If we do not speed up energy
efficiency investment, our buildings will continue to leak energy and
waste money and our businesses will fail to compete internationally.
We will ensure we create a low-carbon economy at the lowest cost
for consumers.

We will:

+ Make saving energy a top infrastructure priority, stimulating
private sector demand with our new Electricity Demand
Reduction market, new market-shaping energy efficiency
standards, support for industry, particularly SMEs, and a
programme of tax incentives and public investment. Our plans for
insulating homes are set out in more detail in Section 7.5, below.
+ Stimulate a minimum of £100 billion more private investment in Q
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low-carbon energy infrastructure by 2020.

Set a legally binding decarbonisation target range for 2030 for the
power sector of 50-100g of CO, per kWh, which can largely be
achieved by expansion of renewables, with an indicative target

of 60% of electricity from renewable sources by 2030. We will
support investment in energy storage and smart grid technology
to enable this higher reliance on renewables.

Work with the independent regulator Ofgem to ensure the costs
of electricity distribution and transmission infrastructure are
allocated efficiently and fairly between consumers and generators
across the country, and develop more European electricity
interconnection capacity.

Regulate to end the use of unabated coal in electricity generation
by 2025 because of its high carbon emissions and impact on local
air quality, and require any new gas stations built after 2030 to be
fitted with Carbon Capture and Storage (CCS) technology. We will
implement a second phase of CCS projects by 2020.

Expand community energy, building on Britain’s first ever
community energy strategy with additional financial and
regulatory support. We will encourage Councils to be proactive in
delivering energy saving and electricity generation.

Encourage onshore wind in appropriate locations, helping

meet our climate targets at least cost. We will end ideologically
motivated interference in local planning decisions for wind farms
by Government Ministers.

Accept that new nuclear power stations can play a role in low-



carbon electricity supply provided concerns about safety,
disposal of waste and cost are adequately addressed and without
public subsidy for new build.

+ Use biomass primarily for heating and small-scale power
generation, act to encourage the wider use of biogas and argue
for the reform of EU policies on biofuels and biomass which help
drive deforestation, including ending all support for food-crop-
based biofuels after 2020.

¢ Continue to back new entrants to the energy market, smart
meters and faster switching to promote proper competition,
aiming for at least 30% of the household market to be supplied by
competitors to the ‘Big 6’ by 2020.

The UK has significant stores of unconventional gas, which could
be accessed through the process known as fracking. It is vital

that efforts to access this gas be properly regulated to protect

our natural environment. Liberal Democrats in government

have introduced the world’s most robust regulatory regime for
unconventional gas, including banning drilling in National Parks, and
will take two further steps to ensure any shale gas contributes to a
faster transition to a low-carbon economy.

We will;

+ Establish a Low-carbon Transition Fund using 50% of any tax
revenues from shale gas to fund energy efficiency, community
energy, low-carbon innovation and renewable heat.

+ Require that once a shale gas well is finished, it must be offered
at no cost to geothermal heat developers, to enable faster
expansion of this renewable technology.

As a major global economy, we must promote open markets and
free trade, both within the European Union and beyond. Only as
a full member of a reformed European Union can we be certain
Britain’s businesses will have access to markets in Europe and
beyond.

Liberal Democrats believe we should welcome talented people
from abroad, encourage visitors and tourists who contribute
enormously to our economic growth, and give sanctuary to refugees
fleeing persecution. Immigration procedures must be robust and fair,
and the UK must remain open to visitors who boost our economy,
and migrant workers who play a vital role in business and public

services. @
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In employment




We will:

+ Remain a committed member of the EU so we can complete the
Single Market in areas including online industries, the energy
market and services, and help negotiate EU international trade
agreements, opening opportunities for British businesses.

+ Support Single Market disciplines in relation to competition and
state aid rules while creating a stronger public interest test for
takeovers in research-intensive activities.

+ Continue to allow high-skill immigration to support key sectors of
the economy, and ensure work, tourist and family visit visas are
processed quickly and efficiently.

+ Ensure the UK is an attractive destination for overseas students,
not least those who wish to study STEM subjects (Science,
Technology, Engineering and Maths). We will reinstate post-study
work visas for STEM graduates who can find graduate-level
employment within six months of completing their degree.

Tourism and heritage collectively make up as much as 9% of our
economy, and yet these industries do not have the status they
deserve in government or in wider society. We will work to make
sure the British tourism industry is able to compete with other major
world destinations and be a key generator of growth in the UK
economy.

We will:

+ Strengthen the Hospitality and Tourism Council, with the Business
and Culture Secretaries as co-chairs.

+ Give higher status to tourism within the Department for Culture,
Media and Sport.

+ Build on our successful Tourism North and Tourism South West
initiatives to devolve more power, resources and decision-making
to local areas to promote their unique tourism propositions in the
UK and globally.

The UK has a competitive advantage in key sectors of the modern
economy that have the capacity to transform our lives. The UK’s
digital sector is growing at a rate of over 10% a year, employing
nearly 1.5m people. 15% of all new companies last year were
digital companies. We need to support this important sector of our

economy. We will: é
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Complete the rollout of high-speed broadband, to reach almost
every household (99.9%) in the UK as well as small businesses in
both rural and urban areas.

Build on the success of Tech City, Tech North and the Cambridge
tech cluster with a network across the UK acting as incubators for
technology companies.

Support fast-growing businesses that could create a million jobs
over 20 years, following the Sherry Coutu report into these
‘Scale- Ups’.

Promote the take up of STEM subjects in schools, retain coding
on the National Curriculum and encourage entrepreneurship at
all levels.

Maintain and develop the award-winning Government Digital
Service, and the principle of Digital by Default in public services,
pressing ahead with plans to extend this to local government.
Continue to release government data sets that can facilitate
economic growth in an open and accessible format, including on
standards in public services.



+ Ensure the technology implications of government activity
are properly considered by introducing Technology Impact
Assessments into the policy design process.

+ Develop cutting-edge digital skills courses for young people
and the unemployed, working with private sector employers and
education and training providers.

Liberal Democrats understand that arts, creative industries and
culture are crucial to Britain’s success and essential for personal
fulfilment and quality of life. The UK’s creative sector has been one
of the great success stories of the past five years, and a critical
driver of our recovery. We are proud of the arts in Britain and will
support them properly, working to deliver access for all, regardless
of income, ethnicity, gender, age, belief, sexuality or disability. We
believe the arts have an essential role in our education system and
will work to encourage creativity in our schools and universities.

We will:

+ Maintain free access to national museums and galleries, while
giving these institutions greater autonomy.

+ Protect the independence of the BBC while ensuring the Licence
Fee does not rise faster than inflation, maintain Channel4 in public
ownership and protect the funding and editorial independence of
Welsh language broadcasters.

¢ Support growth in the creative industries, including video
gaming, by continuing to support the Creative Industries Council,
promoting creative skills, supporting modern and flexible patent,
copyright and licensing rules, and addressing the barriers to
finance faced by small creative businesses.






Real help for
family finances

Tax, welfare,
pensions and
consumer rights

A fair society is one in which everyone has the
means to get by and the chance to get on. We
will continue to rebalance the tax system away
from hard work and towards unearned wealth,
while stamping out abusive tax avoidance.

We will increase availability of childcare to help
parents who want to work. \We will continue to
reform welfare and get people the right support
in Jobcentres. We will build on our world-leading
reforms to the pensions system. And we will fight
tirelessly for a better deal for consumers, in the
private and public sectors.



Liberal Democrats believe Britain should be more equal, and have
worked in government to cut taxes for people on low and middle
incomes, putting money back in the pockets of millions of people.
We have improved childcare support, reformed benefits to make
sure work pays and improved back-to-work support. And we have
freed up pension savings to give older people more choice about
how to manage their money in retirement.

We will continue to rebalance the tax system away from hard
work and towards unearned wealth, while stamping out abusive tax
avoidance. We will increase availability of childcare to help parents
who want to work. We will continue to reform welfare and get people
the right support in Jobcentres. We will build on our world-leading
reforms to the pensions system. And we will fight tirelessly for a
better deal for consumers, in the private and public sectors.



A Record of Delivery A Promise of More

An £800 tax cut for low and middle
income earners, delivered by letting
you earn £10,600 tax free

Secured the biggest ever cash rise in
the state pension with our ‘triple lock’
policy on uprating

Cut the cost of childcare with more
free hours for three and four-year
olds, and help for disadvantaged
two- year olds too.

Helped people balance work and
family life with Shared Parental Leave
and the Right to Request flexible
working for all

Kept welfare spending under control,
while blocking plans to cut off young
people’s benefits

Raise the Personal Allowance to at
least £12,500, cutting your taxes by
around £400 more

Legislate to make the ‘triple lock’
permanent, guaranteeing decent
pensions rises each year

Extend free childcare to all two-
year olds, and to the children of
working families from the end of
paid parental leave

Expand Shared Parental Leave
with a ‘use it or lose it’ month for
fathers, and introduce a right to
paid leave for carers

Make sure it pays to work by rolling
out Universal Credit, and invest

in back-to-work and healthcare
support for those who need it

During this Parliament we have gone even further than our manifesto
pledge to raise the personal Income Tax threshold to £10,000 a year.
This April’s increase to £10,600 has lifted more than three million
people out of Income Tax altogether and delivered a tax cut of more
than £800 for millions of low and middle-income taxpayers.

We will continue to make taxes fairer and simpler, help those on
low and middle incomes, and ensure those on the highest incomes

make a fair contribution.



We will:

+ Raise the tax-free Personal Allowance to at least £12,500 by
the end of the next Parliament, putting around £400 back in the
pockets of millions of working people and pensioners. We will
bring forward the planned increase to an £11,000 allowance to
April 2016.

+ Consider, as a next step, and once the Personal Allowance rise
is delivered, raising the employee National Insurance threshold
to the Income Tax threshold, as resources allow, while protecting
low earners’ ability to accrue pension and benefit entitlements.

+ Ensure those with the highest incomes and wealth are making
a fair contribution. We have identified a series of distortions,
loopholes and excess reliefs that should be removed, raising
money to contribute to deficit reduction. These include reforms
to Capital Gains Tax and Dividend Tax relief, refocusing
Entrepreneurs’ Relief and a supplementary Corporation Tax for
the banking sector. In addition, we will introduce a UK-wide High
Value Property Levy on residential properties worth over
£2 million. It will have a banded structure, like Council Tax.

+ Take tough action against corporate tax evasion and avoidance,
including by:

% Setting a target for HM Revenue and Customs to reduce
the tax gap and continuing to invest in staff to enable them
to meet it.

< Introducing a general anti-avoidance rule which would
outlaw contrived structures designed purely or largely to
avoid tax.

« Implementing the planned new offence of corporate
failure to prevent economic crime, including tax evasion,
with penalties for directors up to and including custodial
sentences.

< Levying penalties on firms proven to facilitate tax evasion,
equivalent to the amount of tax evaded by their clients.

« Asking the Bank of England’s Financial Policy Committee
to consider the approach to paying tax taken by banks for
themselves, their employees and for their customers, as
part of their assessment of the risks posed by the sector,
supported by an annual report by HMRC.

+ Restrict access to non-domiciled status, increasing the charges
paid to adopt this status and ending the ability to inherit it.

Many parents want to take significant time out from work to care for
N young children but in many families both parents want or have to
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work, and the costs of childcare are prohibitive.

We have made dramatic improvements over the current
Parliament — with Tax-Free Childcare, increases in childcare support
through the benefit system and more free childcare hours for two,
three and four-year olds. But we need to do more so that all who
want to work can do so.

We will;

+ Commit to an ambitious goal of 20 hours’ free childcare a week
for all parents with children aged from two to four-years, and all
working parents from the end of paid parental leave (nine months)
to two years. This will not only help parents afford to work, it will
help all children start school confident, happy and ready to learn.

¢ Start by providing 15 hours a week of free childcare to the parents
of all two-year olds. We will then prioritise 15 hours free childcare
for all working parents with children aged between nine months
and two years.

¢ Complete the introduction of Tax-Free Childcare, which will
provide up to £2,000 of childcare support for each child and
include childcare support in Universal Credit, refunding 85% of
childcare costs so work pays for low earners.

More people are working in the UK today than ever before. Our
economic plans have created more jobs than anyone forecast.
But that does not make it easy for everyone to find work. Liberal
Democrats inherited a benefit system that trapped millions on out-
of-work benefits, because it simply did not pay to be in work. Our
reforms are starting to change that but we need to go further.

We will:

+ Complete the introduction of Universal Credit (UC), so people are
always better off in work. We will review UC to address any issues
regarding ‘cliff edges’, and ensure increased working hours are
properly incentivised for all claimants. We will retain the overall
cap on a household’s benefits and believe this should continue to
be set at around the average family income.

¢ Deliver a reformed and improved Work Programme in partnership
with English local government, and the national governments
of Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland. By devolving this
support we can ensure help and training are more tailored to
local employment markets and better integrated with other
services. We will improve incentives for Jobcentre staff and @



Work Programme providers to ensure there is real help for those
furthest from the labour market.

+ Establish a review of effective ways to promote ‘rainy day’ saving
to improve people’s financial resilience, and reform hardship
payments, making it easier for people to bring forward part of
their benefit payments to deal with emergencies.

+ Develop a package of specialist support for carers seeking part-
time work or a return to full-time employment.

+ Review sanctions procedures in Jobcentres. While sanctions
can be a necessary last resort to ensure jobseekers are looking
for work, they should not be used to cut benefit expenditure
deliberately. Reductions in benefits may not always be the best
way to improve claimants’ compliance: those with chaotic lives
might be more successful in finding a job if they were directed to
targeted support with their problems. We will ensure there are no
league tables or targets for sanctions issued by Jobcentres and
introduce a ‘yellow card’ warning so people are only sanctioned if
they deliberately and repeatedly break the rules.

Liberal Democrats will protect young people’s entitlements to the
welfare safety net, while getting them the help they need to get their
first job. That means doubling the number of businesses that hire
apprentices. It also means providing support that has been proven
to work, like work experience placements that help them get a first
foot on the career ladder. These placements should be tailored for
those with disabilities or mental health problems and those with
parental responsibilities and we will work to expand the availability of
placements into new sectors including manufacturing, science and
technology.

Working-age benefits make up a significant proportion of public
spending, and have long been in need of reform, which we have
started in this Parliament. Through tough choices, we have found
savings in the welfare budget and we must continue to do so as
we balance the books. However, we do not support proposals for
a lengthy freeze to working age benefits, and we will not protect
benefits for the wealthiest pensioners at the expense of people
working on low wages.

Our priority is to tackle the causes of rising benefit bills — high
rents, low pay, sickness and unemployment.

We will:

+ Introduce a 1% cap on the uprating of working-age benefits until



the budget is balanced in 2017/18, after which they will rise with
inflation once again. Disability and parental leave benefits will be
exempt from this temporary cap.

¢ Encourage landlords to lower their rent by paying them Housing
Benefit directly, with tenants’ consent, in return for a fixed
reduction. Our plans for a major expansion of house building and
new ‘family friendly’ tenancies, which limit annual rent increases,
will also help reduce upward pressure on rents. We will review the
way the Shared Accommodation Rate in Local Housing Allowance
is set, and review the Broad Rental Market Areas to ensure they fit
with realistic travel patterns.

¢ Improve links between Jobcentres and Work Programme
providers and the local NHS to ensure all those in receipt of
health-related benefits are getting the care and support to which
they are entitled. In particular, as we expand access to talking
therapies we expect many more people to recover and be able to
seek work again.

+ Work with Local Authorities to tackle fraud and error in a more

Real help for family finances | tax, welfare, pensions and consumer rights
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coordinated way, in particular on Housing Benefit.

+ Help everyone in work on a low wage step up the career
ladder and increase their hours, reducing their need for
benefits, with tailored in-work careers and job search advice.

+ Withdraw eligibility for the Winter Fuel Payment and free
TV Licence from pensioners who pay tax at the higher rate
(40%). We will retain the free bus pass for all pensioners.

Britain’s employment laws are among the best in the world,
balancing the needs of business for flexibility with the rights
of staff to fair treatment. Nonetheless there are still too many
examples of low pay, exploitation, and bad practice, which
contribute to unacceptable levels of inequality in our society.
This has to change: the more people earn a decent wage, the
fewer will be dependent on benefits or stuck in poverty.

We will:

¢ Encourage employers to provide more flexible working,
expanding Shared Parental Leave with an additional ‘use it
or lose it’ month to encourage fathers to take time off with
young children. While changes to parental leave should
be introduced slowly to give business time to adjust, our
ambition is to see Paternity and Shared Parental Leave
become a ‘day one’ right.

+ Ensure swift implementation of the new rules requiring
companies with more than 250 employees to publish
details of the different pay levels of men and women in their
organisation. We will build on this platform and, by 2020,
extend transparency requirements to include publishing the
number of people paid less than the Living Wage and the
ratio between top and median pay. We will also consult on
requirements for companies to conduct and publish a full
equality pay review, and to consult staff on executive pay.

+ Ask the Low Pay Commission to look at ways of raising the
National Minimum Wage, without damaging employment
opportunities. We will improve enforcement action and clamp
down on abuses by employers seeking to avoid paying
the minimum wage by reviewing practices such as unpaid
internships.

¢ Establish an independent review to consult on how to set a
fair Living Wage across all sectors. We will pay this Living
Wage in all central government departments and their
agencies from April 2016, and encourage other public sector
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employers to do likewise.

* Improve the enforcement of employment rights, reviewing
Employment Tribunal fees to ensure they are not a barrier. We will
ensure employers cannot avoid giving their staff rights or paying
the minimum wage by wrongly classifying them as workers or
self-employed.

Liberal Democrats understand that flexible employment contracts —
including Zero Hours contracts — can work well for employees and
businesses. But that is not always the case and we will continue

to stamp out abuse. We will create a formal right to request a fixed
contract and consult on introducing a right to make regular patterns
of work contractual after a period of time.

For too long, sickness benefits were used as a way of parking
people away from the unemployment statistics. Our aim is to
get everyone the support and help they need, both financially
and in terms of advice and support. That does require a formal
assessment: but these tests have to be fair and should not be an
extra burden for vulnerable people. That is why we have made
many improvements to the assessments introduced by the last
government.

We want to aim even higher, ensuring assessments are truly fair,
with quick access to financial help for those who cannot work, and
support for those who can.

We will:

* Conduct a review of the Work Capability Assessment and
Personal Independence Payment assessments to ensure they are
fair, accurate and timely and evaluate the merits of a public sector
provider.

+ Invest to clear any backlog in assessments for Disability Living
Allowance and Personal Independence Payment.

+ Simplify and streamline back-to-work support for people with
disabilities, mental or physical health problems. We will aim for
the goal of one assessment and one budget for disabled and sick
people to give them more choice and control.

+ Raise awareness of, and seek to expand, Access to Work, which
supports people with disabilities in work.

+ Reform the policy to remove the spare room subsidy. Existing
social tenants will not be subject to any housing benefit
reduction until they have been offered reasonable alternative
accommodation. We will ensure tenants who need an extra



bedroom for genuine medical reasons are entitled to one in any
assessment of their Housing Benefit needs, and those whose
homes are substantially adapted do not have their Housing
Benefit reduced.

Life expectancy is increasing. This is obviously good news, but it
brings challenges; older people may need a pension income that will
last for 20, 30 or even 40 years.

We want to build on the world-leading reforms Liberal Democrats
in government have introduced since 2010. We have abolished the
default retirement ages so older people cannot be forced out of
work on grounds of age. We have reversed decades of decline in
pensioner incomes by uprating the state pension in line with our
‘triple lock’ guarantee. We have introduced a new single tier pension
to make saving simple. We have auto-enrolled five million people
into a pension for the first time. And we have scrapped the rules that
dictated how you receive your pension, so now you can spend your
savings as you see fit.

We want Britain to be the best place in the world to save for, and
enjoy, your retirement.

We will:

¢ Continue the introduction of our simpler single tier pension so
people can plan ahead securely, and feel the benefit of every
pound they save.

* Legislate for the Liberal Democrat ‘triple lock’ of increasing the
State Pension each year by the highest of earnings growth, prices
growth or 2.5%.

+ Ensure pensioners are eligible to gain from the increased
Personal Allowance of £12,500.

+ Improve workplace pensions and continue to auto-enrol workers,
completing the rollout of this scheme in full and on time. We will
crack down on charges and encourage people to save more into
their pension pot through this scheme.

+ Press ahead with plans to allow people more freedom in the use
of their pension pots and to allow existing pensioners to sell their
annuity.

+ Establish a review to consider the case for, and practical
implications of, introducing a single rate of tax relief for pensions,
which would be designed to be simpler and fairer and which
would be set more generously than the current 20% basic rate
relief.



Confident consumers encourage innovation and competition,
which strengthen our economy. We have radically overhauled
consumer rights law, making it simpler and clearer and for the

first time protecting consumers buying digital content. We have
driven competition in the energy sector, speeded up switching, and
simplified tariffs so customers can always get the best deal. We
have ended the era of above-inflation rail fare increases. We have
clamped down on unscrupulous payday lenders and strengthened
protections for vulnerable consumers against rogue traders. In the
next Parliament we want to go further.

We will:

+ Force energy companies to allow customers to change to any
cheaper supplier in just 24 hours, and extend the principle of
‘gainer led’ switching, where your new provider organises your
switch for you, into new sectors, including telecoms.

+ Give people easier to understand information about their own
energy use, with appropriate privacy protections, with a national
rollout of smart electricity and gas meters. We will guarantee that
anyone on a prepayment meter can choose a smart meter instead
by 2017.

+ Help people form new energy cooperatives so they can benefit
from group discounts and cut their bills.

+ Protect high streets and consumers by granting new powers
to Local Authorities to reduce the proliferation of betting shops
and substantially reducing the maximum stakes for Fixed Odds
Betting Terminals.

* Ensure rail fares rise no faster than inflation over the Parliament as
a whole.

* Require the Sports Ground Safety Authority to prepare guidance
under which domestic football clubs, working with their
supporters, may introduce safe standing areas.

+ Continue and expand the midata project into new sectors, giving
consumers the right to access data businesses hold on them in
an open and reusable format.

Citizens expect a good service from their public services, and
rightly so. While many schools, hospitals, libraries and other public
institutions offer world-class standards, we could do so much



better: integrating services and making them more accessible, as
well as improving the response when things go wrong.

Liberal Democrats value the important role the voluntary,
independent and community sectors play in the life of our
communities and in delivering public services. To ensure all
providers of public services are accountable to their users and the
public, a public authority (if possible a democratically accountable
one) should always take the decision about whether a service should
be provided or commissioned.

We will:

+ Improve consumer protections in public services, with a review of
complaints handling processes, exploring the options of mirroring
the private sector ‘super-complaint’ system in the public sector
and reforms to the current system of ombudsmen.

+ Introduce a ‘community trigger’ mechanism to enable the public
to require a review of the provision of a particular service being
delivered consistently poorly.

+ Extend Freedom of Information laws to cover private companies
delivering public services.

+ Work with Local Authorities to bring services together at a local
level to provide a better service to citizens, and support users in
pooling their personal budgets into mutual support arrangements.

¢ Continue and expand the What Works Network to promote
evidence-based policy making, establish an incubator for social
enterprises developing innovative solutions to policy problems
and expand the use of public competitions to encourage
innovation in public services.

+ Require the highest standards of data protection by public service
providers, including requiring that where data is used for research
purposes it must be anonymised wherever possible, and impose
a moratorium on the creation of new government databases
without Parliamentary authority.






An opportunity
society

World-class
education for all

Liberal Democrats have put education at the
heart of our agenda for a generation. We believe
every child deserves a great start in life, and

are determined to make sure that the education
system finds and nurtures the best in everyone.
This is essential in order to break down the
unfair divisions in our society, and to ensure a
productive, competitive economy.
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Liberal Democrats have put education at the heart of our agenda for
a generation. We believe every child deserves a great start in life,
and are determined to make sure that the education system finds
and nurtures the best in everyone. This is essential in order to break
down the unfair divisions in our society, and to ensure a productive,
competitive economy.

Too many people have their chances in life determined by who
their parents are, rather than by their own efforts and abilities. With
our Pupil Premium, investing in children who might otherwise fall
behind, we are finally tackling the scandalous gap in exam results
between rich and poor, but we must do even more.

Children start learning from the moment they are born, so parents
need to be supported right from the start. Our plan stretches from
cradle to college: high-quality early years education; qualified
teachers and successful schools in every community; more money
helping the children who need it most; flexible choices for teenagers
and young people; and world-class training at college and university
to set every young adult on the path to a fulfilled working life.



A Record of Delivery A Promise of More

Protection for school budgets and
new Pupil Premium cash for your
local school to help children who
might otherwise fall behind

A million more children now taught in
good or outstanding schools

Driven up standards and narrowed
the attainment gap between rich and
poor children

Free school meals for the youngest
children in primary school

Two million apprenticeships, training
our young people for 21st century
jobs, and record numbers going to
university

Protect early years, school, sixth
form and college budgets —
investment from nursery to 19 to
raise standards for all

Parents’ Guarantee: core
curriculum in every school and
every child taught by qualified
teachers

End illiteracy and innumeracy by
2025, with action in nurseries to
get all 4 year olds ready for school
by 2020

Extend free school meals to all
primary pupils

Double the numbers of businesses
hiring apprentices, and give young
people aged 16-21 a discount bus
pass to cut the cost of travel

If we want a more equal society, we must get help to all those who
might fall behind, and their parents, right from the start. That means
improving early education and protecting the wide range of family
support services offered in Children’s Centres. We must improve
the quality of early years teaching, and raise the status of those who

work in early years.

We will:

+ Raise the quality of early years provision and ensure that by 2020
every formal early years setting employs at least one person



Improving standards
in schools

° 5.7 Million

children in good or
outstanding schools

Millions

1 2010 2014

Under the Liberal Democrats the proportion of pupils in
good and outstanding schools increased from 66% to 79%
- that's a million more pupils getting a good education.



who holds an Early Years Teacher qualification. Working with
organisations like Teach First, we will recruit more staff with Early
Years Qualified status, and extend full Qualified Teacher status,
terms and conditions to all those who are properly trained.

¢ Increase our Early Years Pupil Premium — which gives early
years settings extra money to help children from disadvantaged
backgrounds —to £1,000 per pupil per year.

¢ Continue to support Local Authorities in providing Children’s
Centres, especially in areas of high need, encouraging integration
with other community services like health visitors, and in
particular reviewing the support and advice available for parents
on early child nutrition and breastfeeding.

+ Improve the identification of Special Educational Needs and
disability at the earliest possible stage, so targeted support can
be provided and primary schools are better prepared for their
intake of pupils.

There is much to be proud of in our schools today, and much that has
been improved in the last few years. But far too many children are still
failing to get the qualifications they need. The gaps between rich and
poor are still too wide. We cannot fail our children — especially when we
know it is the children who need the most help who are the most likely
to be let down.

We will:

+ Protect the education budget in real terms from the early years to
age 19. We will at least protect the schools’ Pupil Premium in real
terms, consider carefully the merits of extending the Premium, and
introduce a fair National Funding Formula.

+ Set a clear ambition for all children to achieve a good grasp of Maths
and English, aiming to eradicate child illiteracy and innumeracy by
2025. We will set an interim goal that all children should start school
with good language skills by 2020.

¢ Strengthen school leadership and governance. We will provide rapid
support and intervention to help ensure that all schools become
good or outstanding. Our Talented Head Teachers programme will
expand, helping move top leaders to where they are most needed.

+ Increase the number of Teaching Schools — centres of teaching
excellence that provide support to other schools.

+ Ensure there is an effective, democratically accountable, ‘middle tier’
to support and intervene in schools where problems are identified.
We will encourage local head teachers with a strong record to play
a key role in school improvement through a local Head Teacher e
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Board, working with schools and Local Authorities. We will abolish
unelected Regional Schools Commissioners.

+ Allow Ofsted to inspect both Local Authorities and academy chains.
Local authorities and academy chains which are failed by Ofsted for
intervention work will be required to work with stronger organisations
or be replaced.

* Rule out state-funded profit-making schools.

¢ Give democratically accountable Local Authorities clear
responsibility for local school places planning. We will only fund
new mainstream schools in areas where school places are needed,
and repeal the rule that all new state funded schools must be free
schools or academies. We will allow Local Authorities to select the
school sponsor, where this is not the Local Authority itself.

¢ Ensure a fair local schools admissions process.

+ Implement the Children’s Commissioner’s report They Go The Extra
Mile into the prevention of and positive alternatives to exclusion, and
strengthen appeals panels.

+ Extend free school meals to all children in primary education as
resources allow and following a full evaluation of free meals for
infants.

+ Continue to promote the local integration of health, care and
educational support for children with Special Educational Needs and
health problems.

We will allow parents to continue to choose faith-based schools
within the state-funded sector and allow the establishment of new
faith schools. We will ensure all faith schools develop an inclusive
admissions policy and end unfair discrimination on grounds of faith
when recruiting staff, except for those principally responsible for
optional religious instruction.

Great teachers are at the heart of a successful education system.
We will continue our work to attract the best into the profession and
support teachers throughout their careers.

We want to build the status of the teaching profession, support
and nurture teachers in their work, and so drive up standards in
every school.

We will:
¢ Guarantee all teachers in state-funded schools will be fully

qualified or working towards Qualified Teacher Status (QTS) from
September 2016.



+ Introduce a clear and properly funded entitlement to professional
development for all teachers. We will raise the bar for entry to
the profession, requiring a B grade minimum in GCSE Maths and
English, allowing us to abolish the separate Maths and English
tests.

+ Help establish a new profession-led Royal College of Teachers,
eventually to oversee Qualified Teacher Status and professional
development. We do not believe Ministers should dictate teaching
practice and will not issue instructions about how to structure the
school day or what kind of lessons to conduct.

+ Continue to support the Teach First programme to attract high
calibre graduates into teaching, in particular in STEM subjects.

¢ Tackle unnecessary teacher workload, including by:

+ Avoiding policy changes while children are within a key
stage.

< Establishing the right accountability framework for schools.

< Ensuring Ofsted inspections are high-quality, fair to all
schools and focus on outcomes and not processes.

+ Establish a new National Leadership Institute to promote high-
quality leadership and help the best leaders into the most
challenging schools.

¢ Continue to work with the Education Endowment Foundation
to establish a comprehensive evidence base on what works
in teaching, including assessing play-based learning in early
education, and tackling the attainment gap.

We need to encourage and inspire more children to study STEM
subjects. At primary level we will encourage schools to have at least
one science specialist among the staff, and at secondary level work
to maximise the number of teachers who have degree qualifications
in the subjects they teach.

We want schools to have flexibility and freedom, but we also
believe that both parents and children need to know that the school
curriculum will cover the essentials, and that teachers will be skilled
educators who know how to inspire a love of learning.

That is why we have developed our Parents’ Guarantee: every
child will be taught by qualified teachers, and the core curriculum
will be taught at every state-funded school. We want the highest
standards in our schools, and will ensure that every child has a
thorough grasp of the basics. But we also understand that a great
education is about more than just learning facts: creativity should
be nurtured, children should be helped to develop the life skills they



will need as adults, and every pupil should be given advice and
guidance about their future.

We will:

+ Establish an independent Educational Standards Authority (ESA)
entirely removed from Ministerial interference. The ESA will have
responsibility for curriculum content and examination standards.

¢ Introduce a minimum curriculum entitlement — a slimmed down
core national curriculum, which will be taught in all state-funded
schools. This will include Personal, Social and Health Education:
a ‘curriculum for life’ including financial literacy, first aid and
emergency lifesaving skills, citizenship, and age-appropriate sex
and relationship education. To ensure all children learn about a
wide range of religious and nonreligious world views, religious
education will be included in the core curriculum; however we will
give schools the freedom to set policy on whether to hold acts
of collective worship, while ensuring any such acts are strictly
optional.

+ Complete the introduction of reformed GCSEs, while continuing
to oppose Conservative plans for a return to the old O-level/CSE
divide.

+ Improve the quality of vocational education, including skills for
entrepreneurship and self-employment, and improve careers
advice in schools and colleges.

Liberal Democrats have long championed early intervention to
prevent problems before they arise, but we also need to make sure
we equip social workers with the skills to address these complex
issues and ensure children’s safety. Where children do have to be
taken into care we must make sure they find a loving home with

as little disruption and instability as possible. We have done much
in Government to be proud of in helping children in care and to
improve social work, but we can still go further.

We will:

¢ Continue to invest in early intervention, further expanding the
Troubled Families Programme and building on the work of the
Early Intervention Foundation to spread evidence of what works.

+ Expect Local Authorities to set out a clear purpose for the care
system: to promote emotional wellbeing and resilience, provide
a secure base on which children can be supported in their
development and provide individually tailored help with recovery.



+ Raise the quality and profile of children’s social work, continuing
and expanding the Frontline programme — which is fast-tracking
the brightest and best into the profession — to at least 300
graduate recruits each year.

+ Tackle delay and instability in foster care, with better support and
training for foster carers, including on mental health issues.

¢ Continue to make it easier for children in care to find a loving
home, through the national Adoption Register and the new
national gateway for adoption, a first point of contact for potential
adopters.

+ Prevent looked after children and young people being drawn into
the criminal justice system unnecessarily by promoting restorative
justice.

We want young people to face the future with optimism and
confidence. The education leaving age has now risen to 18, but as
children grow, their independence grows too, and the support that
education and youth services provide to them and their families
needs to adapt. Whether it is supporting people with the costs of
travel to college or apprenticeships, or promoting positive images of
young people by celebrating their successes: Liberal Democrats are
on the side of the next generation.

We will:

+ Work to introduce a new Young Person’s Discount Card, for
young people aged 16-21, giving a 2/3rds discount on bus
travel, as resources allow. This will assist all bus users by helping
maintain the viability of existing bus routes and making it easier to
open new ones.

+ Enable government departments, local Councils and private
businesses to add discount offers to the Young Person’s Discount
Card.

+ Review access to transport for students and apprentices in rural
areas where no scheduled services may be available.

+ Develop an NHS ‘student guarantee’, making it easier for students
to get care and support while at university, particularly those with
long-term health conditions or caring responsibilities.

+ Promote social action and volunteering at school, college and university
and work to raise the status of youth work and youth workers.

+ Improve links between employers and schools, encouraging all
schools to participate in mentoring schemes and programmes
that seek to raise aspiration like Speakers for Schools and
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Inspiring The Future. In particular, we will seek to inspire more
children and young people to follow technical and scientific
careers through partnership with relevant businesses.

Liberal Democrats have ensured that no undergraduate student in
England has to pay a penny up front of their tuition fees. Students
in England do not have to pay anything until they are earning over
£21,000 per year — a figure which will increase in line with earnings
- and over that income, monthly repayments are linked to earnings.
This means only high-earning graduates pay their tuition fees in full.
We now have the highest university application rates ever, including
from disadvantaged students.

But we need to ensure higher education is accessible to all those
who can benefit, including at postgraduate level. Liberal Democrats
in government secured the first ever income-contingent loans
scheme for graduate degrees, which we will protect and seek to
extend.

We will:

+ Ensure that all universities work to widen participation across the
sector, prioritising early intervention in schools and colleges. This
will include running summer schools and setting up mentoring
programmes between students or alumni and school pupils.

+ Require universities to be transparent about their selection
criteria.

+ Work with university ‘mission groups’ to develop a comprehensive
credit accumulation and transfer framework to help students
transfer between and within institutions, enable more part-time
learning, and help more people to complete qualifications.

* Improve the Key Information Set and explore the option of
a standardised student contract. We will legislate to reform
regulation of the higher education sector, improving student
protection.

+ Establish a review of higher education finance within the next
Parliament to consider any necessary reforms, in the light of the
latest evidence of the impact of the existing financing system
on access, participation (including of low-income groups) and
quality. The review will cover undergraduate and postgraduate
courses, with an emphasis on support for living costs for
students, especially from disadvantaged backgrounds.



More people have started an apprenticeship in this Parliament than
ever before. As we grow our economy, we must protect and enhance
adult skills training and our further education colleges. We need to
grow our skill base, especially in the technologies and industries that
are most important to our economic future. We want it to become
the norm for businesses to take on and train up young people as
apprentices in every sector of our economy, and for higher level
apprenticeships to be understood as a respected alternative to
university education.

We will:

¢ Increase the number of apprenticeships and improve their
quality, extending the Apprenticeship Grant for Employers for
the remainder of the next Parliament, delivering 200,000 grants
to employers and expanding the number of degree-equivalent
Higher Apprenticeships.

+ Aim to double the number of businesses which hire apprentices,
including by extending them to new sectors of our economy, like
creative and digital industries.

+ Develop National Colleges as national centres of expertise for key
sectors, like renewable energy, to deliver the high-level vocational
skills that businesses need.

+ Establish a cross-party commission to secure a long-term
settlement for the public funding of reskilling and lifelong learning.

+ Set up a review into the VAT treatment of Sixth Form Colleges
and FE Colleges to ensure fair treatment in relation to the schools
sector.

+ Work with the Apprenticeship Advisory Group to increase
the number of apprentices from BAME backgrounds, ensure
gender balance across industry sectors, and encourage
underrepresented groups to apply.

+ |dentify and seek to solve skills gaps like the lack of advanced
technicians by expanding higher vocational training like
foundation degrees, Higher National Diplomas, Higher National
Certificates and Higher Apprenticeships.






Building a
healthier
society

Protecting the
NHS and
improving health

Good health is one of the most important assets
we can have in life, and we must do all we can to
help people stay healthy, as well as provide high-
quality care when they are ill. Our NHS is the
envy of the world, and we will fund it properly,
ending the discrimination against mental health
which has existed for too long, and delivering
equal care.
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Good health is one of the most important assets we can have in life,
and we must do all we can to help people stay healthy, as well as
provide high-quality care when they are ill.

Our NHS is the envy of the world, and we will fund it properly,
ending the discrimination against mental health which has existed
for too long, and delivering equal care.

As a nation, we are living longer but that means we have more
people living with conditions like cancer, diabetes and dementia who
need care and support to live with dignity and the maximum degree
of independence. We must set the highest standards in care, with
a well-trained and motivated workforce, and get health and care
se